

Journal of Strategic Security

Volume 14 | Number 1

Article 6

A Flying Threat Coming to Sahel and East Africa? A Brief Review

Håvard Haugstvedt University of Stavanger, havard.haugstvedt@uis.no

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarcommons.usf.edu/jss pp. 92-105

Recommended Citation

Haugstvedt, Håvard. "A Flying Threat Coming to Sahel and East Africa? A Brief Review." *Journal of Strategic Security* 14, no. 1 (2020) : 92-105. DOI: https://doi.org/10.5038/1944-0472.14.1.1848 Available at: https://scholarcommons.usf.edu/jss/vol14/iss1/6

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Open Access Journals at Scholar Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Journal of Strategic Security by an authorized editor of Scholar Commons. For more information, please contact scholarcommons@usf.edu.

A Flying Threat Coming to Sahel and East Africa? A Brief Review

Abstract

Non-state actors have been experimenting with unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) for two decades. This has become widely known over the 5 years, as both ISIS and the Houthis have adapted weaponized UAVs into their repertoires. As the Sahel and East Africa regions experience a rise in violence from non-state actors, and given that groups here are affiliated with groups in the Middle East, this paper seeks to explore the possibility and likelihood of weaponized UAVs being used on the battlefield in these regions. By utilizing both scholarly work and other reporting from these regions, this paper finds that there is a low risk of weaponized UAVs being adapted in these regions through organizational ties to groups in the Middle East. However, as UAVs are commercially available all over the world, groups with bomb-making experience and technical know-how in general may themselves develop local variations and adaptions of what Jihadist groups have done in the Middle East over the last decade.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank the anonymous reviewers, as well as colleagues at the Department of Social Studies, University of Stavanger, and at the Center for Research on Extremism (C-REX), at the University of Oslo, for valuable suggestions and insights.

Introduction

Jihadist groups in the Sahel, Maghreb, and East Africa have committed a growing amount of violence.¹ In particular, deadly attacks have been carried out against military bases in Mali, Niger, Nigeria, and Burkina Faso.² As these acts are conducted by regional militant groups with possible ties to groups in the Middle East, such as the Islamic State of Iraq and Syria (ISIS) and al-Qaida (AQ), a transfer of knowledge and expertise regarding battle-proven weapons and tactics may flow into this region.³

Until recently, air power was a tool wielded only by wealthy actors in combat and conflict, and over the past 100 years, nation-led armies have developed it.⁴ However, unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) have become increasingly available and affordable tor others.⁵ As such, nonstate operations have also incorporated them over the last decade, mainly for reconnaissance.⁶ In the last four years, nonstate actors have utilized weaponized UAVs as well.⁷ Whether in war or other conflict situations, knowing what kind of weaponry and tactics the enemy has is vital to preparing for defense and countermeasures. As can be interpreted from Sun Tzu's famous "know your enemy" observation of military tactics, insight into a competitor or opponent is considered valuable in business, sports, and the treatment of disease, to name a few examples.⁸

The scholarly literature has not provided adequate descriptions of nonstate actors' use of weaponized UAVs, with some valuable exceptions, such as Rassler's various reports from the Combating Terrorism Center at West Point.⁹ Perhaps, the main concern is that such reports have largely focused on the Middle East, leaving the African continent unexplored in terms of nonstate actors' application of weaponized UAVs. With this in mind, this article looks at the organizational ties between groups in the Middle East and those in regions of Africa to explore to what degree knowledge and know-how of weaponized UAVs may move from one conflict zone to another. To do this, findings from scholarly publications, reports, commentaries, and news stories have been used.

In addition, terrorists do not innovate technologically for the sake of innovation itself. Rather, they do so because they believe that something can be gained by the innovation.¹⁰ The capacity for innovation is contingent on the desire to acquire new technologies,

such as UAV technology, and the existence of technical and infrastructural capabilities to support the innovation.¹¹

This article draws upon the findings from extensive data collection by the author, who searched open sources for incidents where nonstate actors utilized weaponized UAVs in attacks. This resulted in 277 incidents. In addition to incidents identified in news stories and various reports, 48 incidents were imported from the Global Terrorism Database.¹² Lastly, the dataset incorporates 203 incidents from *Bellingcat* analyst Nick Waters' collection of ISIS UAV attacks.¹³ The methodology for this data collection is presented in the first publication using the dataset.¹⁴ Currently, the nonstate actor UAV attack dataset consists of 528 unique incidents from 2006 throughout 2020.

Review of Earlier Findings

This brief summary focuses primarily on nonstate actors that have utilized weaponized UAVs. The secondary focus is on nonstate actors that have adapted UAVs for reconnaissance and surveillance.¹⁵ The first step is a thorough review of relevant nonstate actors that are operating in the Middle East, followed by a similar review of nonstate actors in Africa.

Middle East

The Lebanese Shiite group Hezbollah has proven itself to be the pioneering nonstate actor in terms of UAV capabilities. The Iranconnected group has utilized UAVs for almost 15 years, primarily in its struggle with Israel but also with other nonstate actors.¹⁶ While the initial use was explosive-laden UAVs, by 2016, Hezbollah had demonstrated the capability of dropping explosives from a UAV hovering over a target.¹⁷ Hezbollah's UAV repertoire varies, consisting of both Iranian-made Ayoub UAVs and modified commercially available ones, such as the DJI Phantom.¹⁸ Both are used for reconnaissance, kamikaze-style strikes with explosives, and dropping explosives.¹⁹ According to aerial photo analysis, Hezbollah has established UAV runways and control centers in both Lebanon and Syria as bases for UAV operations.²⁰ Hezbollah may also have acquired the Iranian-made Shahed 129 UAV, which is capable of deploying missiles; in 2014, Hezbollah may have used this particular UAV to attack a position held by Jabhat al Nusra, al-Qaida's affiliate in Syria.²¹

Hezbollah's on-and-off ally Hamas first announced its UAV capabilities through press releases in 2014, stating that the organization had manufactured three versions of the Ababil UAV platform.²² This gave Hamas the capability of conducting various missions, such as reconnaissance, kamikaze attacks, and dropping explosives.²³ Later, after the targeted killing of Hamas UAV engineer Mohammed al-Zawari, Hamas utilized less sophisticated UAVs, such as balloons and kites armed with explosives.²⁴

The Islamic State in Iraq and Syria was the first nonstate actor to incorporate weaponized UAVs widely. Since 2014, ISIS has used UAVs for both reconnaissance and surveillance.²⁵ While reports have suggested that ISIS had kamikaze UAVs as far back as 2015, the first reported attacks from ISIS UAVs were in late September and early October of 2016 in strikes against the Turkish, Kurdish, and French armed forces.²⁶ Documents and facilities discovered after ISIS lost ground in and around Ragga revealed that ISIS modified commercially available drones, and evidence has revealed efforts to reverse engineer UAVs belonging to the United States-led coalition.²⁷ The UAVs utilized by ISIS are typically in the price range of US\$600 to US\$1,100. ISIS uses both fixed-wing UAVs and modified commercial quadcopters, such as the DJI Phantom. These have the capacity to carry armaments, such as grenades and other improvised explosive devices, and ISIS propaganda videos have indicated that the group uses open-source aviation software to plan and execute UAV flights and attacks.²⁸ In a review of ISIS UAV imagery, Bellingcat analyst Waters identified the explosives dropped from ISIS UAVs. The main finding was that nearly 50 percent of the explosives were 40 mm grenades, 26.4 percent were unknown, and 13.2 percent were regular grenades.²⁹ However, since the killing of key UAV developers in September 2019 and the group's failing ability to hold territory, ISIS has halted UAV attacks.30

Since 2019, Yemen's Houthi movement has demonstrated its capability to attack and inflict damage on targets in both Yemen and Saudi Arabia. Most notable are the attacks on a military parade in Aden in January 2019 and the Aramco oil facilities in Saudi Arabia in September 2019.³¹ Based on the trajectories and range, a UN investigation deemed the attack to likely originate from Iran.³² In 2018, the Houthis launched attacks with weaponized UAVs that flew directly into the targets and exploded on impact.³³ However, findings from a recent report by London-based Conflict Armament Research suggest that the Houthis also have the capability to drop explosives from UAVs.³⁴ Research on the actual components and manufacturing of these devices has also indicated that Iran supplies the Houthis and that the Houthis have some domestic manufacturing capability.³⁵ Imagery and reports on Houthi UAV capabilities show mainly fixed-wing UAVs, unlike those of ISIS, Hamas, and Hezbollah.³⁶

Al-Qaida has also used UAVs for reconnaissance.³⁷ Evidence has shown that AQ has previously experimented with remote-controlled planes to deploy chemical weapons, but Iraqi authorities stopped these efforts.³⁸ Al-Qaida affiliate Jund Al-Aqsa has posted a video claiming to contain evidence of a bomb-laden UAV that landed on Syrian military barracks on September 3.³⁹ If correct, this is an exclusive incident of any AQ or AQ-affiliated groups using such UAVs. In Afghanistan, US troops have over several years reported that Taliban UAVs have at times, watched its compounds and troop movements "around the clock".⁴⁰ Additionally, since October 2020 Taliban have used UAVs with grenade dropping capabilities against mainly Afghan security forces. ⁴¹

Hay'at Tahrir al-Sham (HTS) is a local actor in Syria and operates as an opposing force to the Assad regime since the beginning of the civil war.⁴² The group aims to overthrow the current regime and establish an Islamic Emirate in Syria.⁴³ HTS, previously known as Al Nusra Front, did earlier have strong ties to AQ.⁴⁴ The group has been responsible for several UAV attacks against the Russian Khmeimim airbase in Syria.⁴⁵

Another local opposing organization in Syria is the Free Alawites Movement.⁴⁶ Similar to HTS, the group opposes the Assad regime in Syria and claims responsibility for attacks against the Khmeimim airbase.⁴⁷ Some of the attacks against the airbase have been described as "swarms of drones."⁴⁸ The Russian deputy defense minister accused the United States of providing guidance for UAVs, but US officials have denied this.⁴⁹ Evidence gathered from crashed HTS UAVs have shown that the UAVs were clearly homemade, with simple chassis but able to carry several grenades to a target.⁵⁰

Presently, Hezbollah, Hamas, the Houthis, HTS, the Free Alawites Movement, ISIS and the Taliban have adopted weaponized UAVs into its repertoire to various extents. The two most common variations are the fixed-wing UAV and the quadcopter-style UAV, such as the DJI Phantom or the more expensive DJI Matrice. The difference in operational movement capabilities is the quadcopter's ability to maintain its position by hovering over a target and/or dropping an explosive; quadcopters can also conduct vertical take-offs and landings. In contrast, fixed-wing UAVs are traditionally capable of moving at higher speeds and over longer distances.⁵¹

Africa

Groups affiliated with both ISIS and AQ are present and operating in several African regions, such as the Sahel and East Africa. ISISaffiliated militants have carried out an increasing number of attacks in the region. According to The Washington Post, targets have been, among others, the port city of Praia in Mozambique and a wildlife park in Koure, Niger. The Islamic State in the Greater Sahara (ISGS) operates in Mali, Niger, and Burkina Faso and conducts coordinated attacks that display several capabilities.52 The group's repertoire includes, among other devices, truck bombs, mortars, and drones for surveillance. One particular attack against a military compound in Mali resulted in the killing of 53 soldiers.53 The Islamic State of Greater Sahara initially claimed responsibility for an attack on military barracks in Inates, Niger, but this was found to have been carried out by the Islamic State West Africa Province (ISWAP). The Islamic State West Africa Province is considered a splinter group of Boko Haram, and both groups use UAVs in surveillance operations in Nigeria.54

However, to date, no evidence is available of ISGS, ISWAP, or Boko Haram using UAVs with offensive capabilities, such as by rigging UAVs with explosives. Other Islamic State-affiliated groups, for example, the Islamic State of Somalia, Islamic State of Algeria, Islamic State of Sinai, and Islamic State of Libya, may have experimented with or utilized UAVs. However, no evidence confirms such experimentation.

Jama'at Nusrat al-Islam wal-Muslimeen (JNIM) is a collective of AQlinked groups, such as al-Qaida in Islamic Maghreb (AQIM) and Ansar al-Din.⁵⁵ Similar to AQ elsewhere, no evidence exists of JNIM using UAVs for any purposes beyond surveillance, reconnaissance, or propaganda.⁵⁶ Jama'at Nusrat al-Islam wa al-Muslimeen has produced high-level propaganda videos, some of which overlap consistently in content with those released by AQIM.⁵⁷ Algerian security forces have targeted AQIM, and seized a large amount of explosives, mortars, and ammunition as well as 11 UAVs in early 2019.⁵⁸ Similarly, the AQlinked group al-Shabaab has also used UAVs for surveillance operations in Somalia and Kenya, lastly to record and possibly coordinate the attack on the US base in Manda, on January 5, 2020.⁵⁹

Table 1 presents the pervasiveness of UAV usage by nonstate actors in the Middle East, Sahel, and East Africa. The information is broken down to show the number of attacks and the period of time in which the groups had the capacity to carry out surveillance and attacks with UAVs. While more incidents or usage of UAVs may have occurred, the author of this article could not find evidence of such.

Nonstate actors in the Middle East	No. of attacks	Surveillance	Attack
al-Qaida	0	2016 to 2020	2016
Free Alawites Movement	3	Unknown	2018
Hamas	4	2014-2020	2018-2019
Hay'at Tahrir al-Sham (incl. al-Nusra)	17	2014 - 2019	2019
Hezbollah	8	2004 -2020	2006, 2014-
			2017
Houthi	151	2015-2020	2018-2020
Islamic State of Iraq and Syria	256	2014-2020	2016-2019
Taliban	13	2016-2020	2020
Nonstate actors in Sahel and East Africa			
al-Shabaab	0	2018-2020	-
Boko Haram	0	2018-2019	_
Jama'at Nusrat al-Islam wal-	0	2017-2019	_
Muslimeen			
The Islamic State in the Greater Sahara	0	2018-2019	-
The Islamic State West Africa Province	0	2018-2020	_

Table 1. Pervasiveness of UAV Capacity among Nonstate Actors

Source: Author's own (Nonstate actors UAV attack dataset 2006-2020) and literature review.

Indications of Cooperation and Transfer from the Middle East to Regions in Africa

After the territorial defeat of ISIS in the Middle East, a large number of former foreign North African fighters migrated back, home or to other conflict zones in Africa and brought with them the tactics and operational features that they had observed earlier in the Middle East.⁶⁰ However, the return of former foreign fighters has, to date, not resulted in weaponized UAVs being used by African jihadist groups. Nevertheless, based on the above review of nonstate actors with UAV experience, along with findings from reports on cross-group cooperation, weaponized UAVs might descend upon African conflict zones. The Islamic State in Greater Sahara pledged allegiance to ISIS in May 2015 and in October 2016, ISIS recognized the group, but it did not receive official ISIS media attention until 2019.⁶¹ In 2020, ISGS reportedly cooperated with JNIM, linking Islamic State affiliates and AQ affiliates in the Sahel area.⁶² However, this cooperation is not an established fact, and other reports have indicated that there may actually be some between-group conflict.⁶³

The Islamic State in Greater Sahara has used UAVs for reconnaissance before and during attacks. However, according to Julie Coleman, a senior researcher at the International Centre for Counter-Terrorism, this does not necessarily mean that ISIS has provided ISGS with materials or guidance in the Middle East. Instead, the use of UAVs could merely be the product of their increased general availability and the materials found in compound raids.⁶⁴ Another indication of cooperation between Middle Eastern and African groups is the transfer of media templates and graphics from ISIS to ISWAP and the incorporation of ISWAP into ISIS's central media system.⁶⁵ The Islamic State West Africa Province has also received guidance from the Islamic State's core on utilizing UAVs tactically.⁶⁶ So far, this has not lead to UAV attacks by ISWAP.

Al-Shabaab, AQ's East African affiliate, attempted to simultaneously breach the United States' Baledogle Airfield outside of Mogadishu and attack an Italian military convoy in the capital itself.⁶⁷ While al-Shabaab claimed the attacks were successful, leaving more than a hundred soldiers dead, local government and US troops stopped the attack on the US base, and officials reported no casualties. The attacks however, resulted in substantial and coordinated media attention from AQ and al-Qaida in the Arabian Peninsula (AQAP).⁶⁸ While al-Shabaab has limited local bomb makers and operatives, the group has received both weapons and training from AQAP to carry out sophisticated attacks.⁶⁹

As presented above, clear indications of organizational ties between Middle Eastern and African jihadist groups exist. This has resulted in central organizations directing media attention to their affiliated groups. In addition, ISIS appears to have provided training, guidance, and actual weapon support in some cases.

Conclusion

This article's initial review of nonstate actors' UAV capabilities has revealed two main types of weaponized UAVs that have been adapted for use in the Middle East: Those that have the capacity to hover over a target and drop explosives onto it and those that can crash into a target and detonate on impact. These types of nonstate weaponized UAVs all pose obvious threats to both civilian populations and security forces. However, no evidence shows that nonstate actors in Sahel and East Africa have included these weapons in their repertoires.

The actual flow of weaponry may follow several logistic lines: These weapons may be confiscated after attacks, as in the case of Boko Haram in Nigeria; disseminated through smuggling routes, as with AQIM through Libya; or obtained by seizing the stocks of unstable states.⁷⁰ However, as weaponized UAVs are not widely adapted tools for other nonstate actors or government security forces in the respective regions, the likelihood of procuring them through the above strategies appears to be limited. In addition, nonstate actors' earlier development of UAVs has appeared to be somewhat contingent on specific individuals with experience in aviation or engineering. As such, this particular tool may have been more vulnerable to governmental countermeasures, such as targeted killings, than other tools, as its development requires specialized knowledge that few have.

The brief review presented in this article has demonstrated that several nonstate actors in both the Middle East, Sahel, and East Africa have utilized UAVs for reconnaissance, but fewer have adapted weapons to this tool. Nonstate actors learn from other actors' operations, for example, how AQ have learned from Hezbollah's tactics and operations.⁷¹ How ISIS influenced ISWAP's use of UAVs is another example of between-group learning. These, and others presented in this article, show how knowledge, expertise, and skills are transferred between nonstate actors in some cases.

Initially, this article presented that terrorists' organizations innovate technologically because the innovation serves a purpose and that innovation is contingent on both the organization's desire and capability to innovate.⁷² The absence of nonstate actors on the African continent taking their fight to the skies appears to be explained by a lack of capacity, not desire. The repertoires of groups in both Sahel and East Africa, such as AQIM, JNIM, and ISGS, consist of traditional

weaponry, including mortars.⁷³ Mortars are used to harm the enemy from above while the operator is physically several hundred meters or more from the impact zone.⁷⁴ As such, the desire to inflict damage from afar and from above appears to be present. When nonstate actors first appeared to use weaponized UAVs in conflict, the global reaction was massive in terms of media coverage and commentaries.⁷⁵ The transition from flying to flying with explosives may be halted by the following risk assessment; UAV attacks might result in more decisive counterterrorism efforts by local and national security forces.

While ties between jihadist groups may develop in accordance with the levels of conflict with both state and nonstate actors in respective regions, their efforts, and motivations to procure some level of air power through weaponized UAVs may increase. This might contribute to further bolstering the groups' capacities to control narratives, and hold and conquer geographical land. Currently, the cooperation between nonstate groups in African regions does not appear to be strong, nor is it long lasting; thus, it may not be enough to motivate groups to share the knowledge and know-how they have of weaponized UAVs. This might change as the nature and intensity of the conflicts change and if nonstate actors with experience using weaponized UAVs hold larger areas of land. This might facilitate the possibility of more thoroughly developed drone programs, such as those ISIS experimented with until their territorial setback in 2017.

Endnotes

³ "IntelBrief: The Islamic State in West Africa Province Is Growing in Strength and Sophistication," Soufan Center, last updated October 1, 2019, https://thesoufancenter.org/intelbrief-the-islamic-state-in-west-africa-province-isgrowing-in-strength-and-sophistication/.

¹ European Eye on Radicalization, "Jihadist Competition and Cooperation in West Africa," *European Eye on Radicalization* (blog), April 3, 2020, https://eeradicalization.com/jihadist-competition-and-cooperation-in-west-africa/.

² "Mapping Armed Groups in Mali and the Sahel," European Council on Foreign Relations, May 2019, https://www.ecfr.eu/mena/sahel_mapping/jnim#menuarea"; IntelBrief: Islamic

State Massacre in Niger Latest in Series of Major Attacks in Sahel," Soufan Center, December 17, 2019, https://thesoufancenter.org/intelbrief-islamic-state-massacre-in-niger-latest-in-series-of-major-attacks-in-sahel/.

⁴ Micah Zenko, "A Brief History: One Century of Military Airpower," *The Atlantic*, November 3, 2011, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2011/11/abrief-history-one-century-of-military-airpower/247822/.

⁵ Ben Watson, "Against the Drones: How to Stop Weaponized Consumer Drones," *DefenseOne*, May 11, 2018, https://www.defenseone.com/feature/against-thedrones/.

- ⁶ Mark Pomerlau, "How \$650 Drones Are Creating Problems in Iraq and Syria," *C4ISRNET*, January 5, 2018,
- https://www.c4isrnet.com/unmanned/uas/2018/01/05/how-650-drones-arecreating-problems-in-iraq-and-syria/; Guillaume Lasconjarias and Hassan Maged, "Fear the Drones: Remotely Piloted Systems and Nonstate Actors in Syria and Iraq," *Institut de Recherche Strategique de L'ecole Militaire*, September 4, 2019, https://www.irsem.fr/institut/actualites/research-paper-no-77-4-september-2019.html.
- ⁷ Alex Yang, "Eye in the Sky: The Militarization of Drones by Non-state Actors," *Penn Political Review*, 2018, https://pennpoliticalreview.org/2018/11/eye-in-the-sky-the-militarization-of-drones-by-non-state-actors/; Watson, "Against the Drones"; Lasconjarias and Maged, "Fear the Drones."
- ⁸ Louisa Flintoft, "Know Your Enemy," *Nature Reviews Cancer* 3, no. 11 (November 2003): 801, https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc1219; Furkan Amil Gur and Thomas Greckhamer, "Know Thy Enemy: A Review and Agenda for Research on Competitor Identification," *Journal of Management*, January 10, 2018, https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206317744250; Júlio Garganta, "Trends of Tactical Performance Analysis in Team Sports: Bridging the Gap between Research, Training and Competition," *Revista Portuguesa de Ciências Do Desporto* 9, no. 1 (January 2009): 81–89; "Know Thy Enemy," *Armed Forces Journal*, September 1, 2009, http://armedforcesjournal.com/know-thy-enemy/.
- 9 Don Rassler, "Remotely Piloted Innovation Terrorism, Drones and Supportive Technology," Combating Terrorism Center at West Point, last updated October 2016, https://ctc.usma.edu/remotely-piloted-innovation-terrorism-drones-andsupportive-technology/; Don Rassler, Muhammad Al-Ubaydi, and Vera Mironova, "The Islamic State's Drone Documents: Management, Acquisitions, and DIY Tradecraft," Combating Terrorism Center at West Point, 2017, https://ctc.usma.edu/ctc-perspectives-the-islamic-states-drone-documentsmanagement-acquisitions-and-diy-tradecraft/; Don Rassler, "The Islamic State and Drones: Supply, Scale and Future Threats," Combating Terrorism Center at West Point, 2018, https://ctc.usma.edu/islamic-state-drones-supply-scale-futurethreats/
- ¹⁰ Brian A. Jackson, "Technology Acquisition by Terrorist Groups: Threat Assessment Informed by Lessons from Private Sector Technology Adoption," Studies in Conflict & Terrorism 24, no. 3 (May 2001): 183–213, https://doi.org/10.1080/10576100151130270.
- https://doi.org/10.1080/105761001511303
- ¹¹ Jackson, "Technology Acquisition."
- ¹² National Consortium for the Study of Terrorism and Responses to Terrorism (START), University of Maryland (2019), The Global Terrorism Database, https://start.umd.edu/gtd/.
- ¹³ Nick Waters, "ISIS Drone Strike Database," *Bellingcat* (2017).
- ¹⁴ Håvard Haugstvedt and Jan Otto Jacobsen, "Taking Fourth-Generation Warfare to the Skies? An Empirical Exploration of Non-State Actors' Use of Weaponised Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAVs – 'Drones')," *Perspectives On Terrorism* 14, no. 5 (2020): 26–40.
- ¹⁵ Peter Bergen, Melissa Salyk-Virk, and David Sterman, "World of Drones," *New America*, September 22, 2019, http://newamerica.org/international-security/reports/world-drones/.
- ¹⁶ Avery Plaw and Elizabeth Santoro, "Hezbollah's Drone Program Sets Precedents for Non-state Actors," The Jamestown Foundation, 2017, https://jamestown.org/program/hezbollahs-drone-program-sets-precedents-nonstate-actors/.
- ¹⁷ Plaw and Santoro, "Hezbollah's Drone Program"; Tom Coghlan, "Hezbollah Uses Drone to Drop Bombs on Syrian Rebels," *The Times*, last updated August 11, 2016, https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/hezbollah-uses-drone-to-drop-bombs-onsyrian-rebels-675wqcdx2; Mona Alami, "Analysis: Hezbollah Enters Drone Age with Bombing Raids in Syria," *Middle East Eye*, last updated March 21, 2017, http://www.middleeasteye.net/news/analysis-hezbollah-enters-drone-agebombing-raids-syria.
- ¹⁸ Plaw and Santoro, "Hezbollah's Drone Program"; Alami, "Analysis"; Lasconjarias and Maged, "Fear the Drones."

- ¹⁹ Alami, "Analysis."
- ²⁰ Armin Rosen, "Here's Hezbollah's Game-Changing Secret Drone Base," Business Insider, April 24, 2015, https://www.businessinsider.com/hezbollahs-secret-dronebase-2015-4; Alami, "Analysis"; Joanna Frew, Drone Wars—The Next Generation: An Overview of New Armed Drone Operators (London: Drone Wars UK, 2018), 1– 41, https://dronewarsuk.files.wordpress.com/2018/05/dw-nextgenerationweb.pdf; MEMRI, "Syrian Opposition Website Reveals Information About Hizbullah Drone Base In Southern Damascus," MEMRI, March 25, 2020, https://www.memri.org/jttm/syrian-opposition-website-reveals-informationabout-hizbullah-drone-base-southern-damascus.
- ²¹ Nicholas Grossman, Drones and Terrorism: Asymmetric Warfare and the Threat to Global Security (London: I.B. Tauris, 2018).
- ²² Maren Koss, *Flexible Resistance: How Hezbollah and Hamas Are Mending Ties* (Beirut: Carnegie Middle East Center, 2018), https://carnegiemec.org/2018/07/11/flexible-resistance-how-hezbollah-and-hamas-are-mendingties-pub-76782; Dan Gettinger and Arthur Holland Michel, "A Brief History of Hamas and Hezbollah's Drones," Center for the Study of the Drone at Bard College, last updated July 14, 2014, https://dronecenter.bard.edu/hezbollah-hamasdrones/.
- ²³ Gettinger and Michel, "A Brief History."
- ²⁴ Alex Fishman, "The New Explosive Drone Threat from Gaza," *Ynetnews*, July 29, 2018, https://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-5318598,00.html.
- ²⁵ Peter Bergen and Emily Schneider, "Now ISIS Has Drones?," CNN, August 24, 2014, https://edition.cnn.com/2014/08/24/opinion/bergen-schneider-drones-isis/.
- ²⁶ David Hambling, "ISIS Is Reportedly Packing Drones with Explosives Now," *Popular Mechanics*, December 16, 2015,

https://www.popularmechanics.com/military/weapons/a18577/isis-packingdrones-with-explosives/; Serkan Balkan, *DAESH's Drone Strategy: Technology and the Rise of Innovative Terrorism* (Ankara: SETA, 2017): 1-51; Rassler, "Islamic State and Drones."

²⁷ Shawn Snow, "Syrian Fighters in Raqqa Uncover ISIS Drone Factory," *Military Times*, July 26, 2017,

https://www.militarytimes.com/flashpoints/2017/07/26/syrian-fighters-in-raqqa-uncover-isis-drone-factory/.

- ²⁸ Lasconjarias and Maged, "Fear the Drones"; Rassler, Al-Ubaydi, and Mironova, "Islamic State's Drone Documents"; Balkan, *DAESH's Drone Strategy*.
- ²⁹ Nick Waters, "Types of Islamic State Drone Bombs and Where to Find Them," *Bellingcat*, May 24, 2017,

https://www.bellingcat.com/news/mena/2017/05/24/types-islamic-state-drone-bombs-find/.

³⁰ US Department of Defense, "Strikes Kill ISIS Drone Experts," last updated September 29, 2017,

https://www.defense.gov/Explore/News/Article/Article/1329189/strikes-kill-isis-drone-experts/

- ³¹ "Houthi Drones Kill Several at Yemeni Military Parade," *Reuters*, January 10, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-yemen-security-idUSKCN1P40N9; "Saudi Arabia Oil and Gas Production Reduced by Drone Strikes," *BBC News*, September 14, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-49703143.
- ³² Farzin Nadimi, "The UN Exposes Houthi Reliance on Iranian Weapons," The Washington Institute, last updated February 13, 2020, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/the-un-exposes-houthireliance-on-iranian-weapons.
- ³³ Jack Detsch, "Report: Yemen's Houthis Now Sporting Deadlier Drones," *Al-Monitor*, February 19, 2020, https://www.almonitor.com/pulse/originals/2020/02/yemen-houthis-deadlier-drones-irantrump.html.
- ³⁴ Conflict Armament Research, *Evolution of UAVs Employed by Houthi Forces in Yemen* (London: Conflict Armament Research, 2020),

https://www.conflictarm.com/download-file/?report_id=3185&file_id=3189. ³⁵ Conflict Armament Research, *Evolution of UAVs*.

- ³⁶ Conflict Armament Research, *Evolution of UAVs*; Nadimi, "UN Exposes Houthi Reliance."
- ³⁷ Steven Stalinsky and R. Sosnow, "A Decade of Jihadi Organizations' Use of Drones – From Early Experiments by Hizbullah, Hamas, and al-Qaeda to Emerging National Security Crisis for the West as ISIS Launches First Attack Drones," MEMRI, February 21, 2017, https://www.memri.org/reports/decade-jihadiorganizations-use-drones-%E2%80%93-early-experiments-hizbullah-hamas-andal-qaeda.
- ³⁸ "Iraq Foils Suspected al-Qaeda Plot to Launch Remote-Controlled Helicopters Carrying Chemical Weapons," *National Post*, June 3, 2013, https://nationalpost.com/news/world/iraq-foils-suspected-al-qaeda-plot-tolaunch-remote-controlled-helicopters-carrying-chemical-weapons
- ³⁹ Stalinsky and Sosnow, "Decade of Jihadi Organizations' Use of Drones.".
- ⁴⁰ Jared Keller, "The Taliban Have Been Using Drones to Watch US Troops '24/7' in Afghanistan," Business Insider, December 14, 2018, https://www.businessinsider.com/taliban-use-drones-to-watch-us-troops-247-in-afghanistan-2018-12; Stalinsky and Sosnow, "A Decade Of Jihadi Organizations' Use Of Drones From Early Experiments By Hizbullah, Hamas, And Al-Qaeda To Emerging National Security Crisis For The West As ISIS Launches First Attack Drones"; TRTWorld, "Taliban Begins Use of Drone Footage in Its Campaign," *TRTWorld*, October 25, 2016, https://www.trtworld.com/asia/taliban-begins-to-use-drone-footage-in-its-campaign-214054.
- ⁴¹ Franz J. Marty, "Fire From the Sky: The Afghan Taliban's Drones," The Diplomat, December 22, 2020, https://thediplomat.com/2020/12/fire-from-the-sky-theafghan-talibans-drones/; Arab News, "Taliban Rigging Drones to Drop Bombs, Afghan Spy Chief Says," Arab News, November 23, 2020, https://arab.news/rgbg8.
- ⁴² Center for Strategic and International Studies, "Hay'at Tahrir al-Sham (HTS). TNT Terrorism Backgrounder," Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2018, https://www.csis.org/programs/transnational-threats-project/terrorismbackgrounders/hayat-tahrir-al-sham-hts; Center for International Security and Cooperation, "Hay'at Tahrir al-Sham," Center for International Security and Cooperation, 2018, https://cisac.fsi.stanford.edu/mappingmilitants/profiles/hayattahrir-al-sham.
- ⁴³ Center for International Security and Cooperation, "Hay'at Tahrir al-Sham."
- ⁴⁴ BBC Monitoring, "Syria Group Hayat Tahrir Al-Sham and al-Qaeda Legacy," BBC News, May 22, 2019, sec. Middle East, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middleeast-48353751; Mattisan Rowan, "Al Qaeda's Latest Rebranding: Hay'at Tahrir al Sham," April 24, 2017, Wilson Center, accessed October 19, 2020, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/al-qaedas-latest-rebranding-hayat-tahrir-alsham.
- ⁴⁵ Al-Masdar News, "Russian Air Force Destroys Jihadist Underground Drone Factory in Idlib," *Al-Masdar News* (blog), August 22, 2020, https://www.almasdarnews.com/article/russian-air-force-destroys-jihadistunderground-drone-factory-in-idlib/; Per Anders Johansen and Tor Arne Andreassen, "En dronesverm kom fullstendig overraskende på de russiske soldatene. Nå må Putin svare på om han tok seieren på forskudd," January 11, 2018, https://www.aftenposten.no/article/ap-1k7vBl.html.
- ⁴⁶ "The Free Alawite Movement First Signs Of Armed Alawite Resistance To The Assad Regime," MEMRI, August 25, 2016, https://www.memri.org/reports/freealawite-movement-first-signs-armed-alawite-resistance-assad-regime.
- ⁴⁷ TRIPwire, "Syria: Drone Swarm Attacks Russian Military Bases," TRIPwire, January 12, 2018, https://tripwire.dhs.gov/news/209478.
- ⁴⁸ Liz Sly, "Who Is Attacking Russia's Bases in Syria? A New Mystery Emerges in the War.," *The Washington Post*, January 10, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/who-is-attacking-russias-main-base-insyria-a-new-mystery-emerges-in-the-war/2018/01/09/4fdaea70-f48d-11e7-9af7a50bc3300042_story.html.
- ⁴⁹ Kyle Rempfer, "Did US Drones Swarm a Russian Base? Probably Not, but that Capability Isn't Far off.," Military Times, October 29, 2018, https://www.militarytimes.com/news/2018/10/29/did-us-drones-swarm-arussian-base-probably-not-but-that-capability-isnt-far-off/.

- ⁵⁰ Joseph Trevithick, "Russia Offers New Details About Syrian Mass Drone Attack, Now Implies Ukrainian Connection," *The Drive*, January 11, 2018, https://www.thedrive.com/the-war-zone/17595/russia-offers-new-details-aboutsyrian-mass-drone-attack-now-implies-ukrainian-connection; Rempfer, "Did US Drones Swarm a Russian Base?"
- ⁵¹ M.A. Boon, A.P. Drijfhout, and S. Tesfamichael, "Comparison of a Fixed-Wing and Multi-Rotor UAV for Environmental Mapping Applications: A Case Study," in *ISPRS - International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences*, vol. XLII-2/W6 (Bonn, Germany: International Conference on Unmanned Aerial Vehicles in Geomatics, 2017), 47–54, https://doi.org/10.5194/isprs-archives-XLII-2-W6-47-2017.
- ⁵² European Council on Foreign Relations, "Mapping Armed Groups."
- ⁵³ Emily Estelle, James Barnett, and Michael Frigon, "Africa File: A Biweekly Analysis and Assessment of the Salafi-Jihadi Movement in Africa and Related Security and Political Dynamics," *Critical Threats*, November 14, 2019, https://www.criticalthreats.org/briefs/africa-file/africa-file-november-13-2019.
- ⁵⁴ Tomasz Rolbiecki, "ISWAP Claims to Have Ambushed a Nigerian Army Convoy on the Road from Mile Four (near Baga) to Cross Kauwa Yesterday.," *Twitter* (blog), September 2, 2020,

https://twitter.com/tomaszrolbiecki/status/1301267117724045312; Soufan Center, "IntelBrief: The Islamic State in West Africa"; "Dozens of Boko Haram, ISWAP Fighters Killed in Nigeria," *Aljazeera*, May 5, 2020, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/05/dozens-boko-haram-iswap-fighterskilled-nigeria-200505070849988.html; Scott Crino and Andy Dreby, "Drone

Technology Proliferation in Small Wars," *Small Wars Journal*, 2019, https://smallwarsjournal.com/jrnl/art/drone-technology-proliferation-small-wars; Uthman Abubakar, "Nigeria: Boko Haram Using Drones to Monitor Troops' Operations - Borno Governor," *allAfrica.com*, July 31, 2019,

https://allafrica.com/stories/ 201907310116.html; Cara Anna, "Islamic Extremists Are Now Using Drones in Nigeria, Leader Says," *Military Times*, November 30, 2018, https://www.militarytimes.com/news/your-military/2018/11/30/islamicextremists-are-now-using-drones-in-nigeria-leader-says/; Dionne Searcey, "Boko Haram Is Back—With Better Drones.," *The New York Times*, September 13, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/13/world/africa/nigeria-boko-haram.html. ⁵⁵ European Council on Foreign Relations, "Mapping Armed Groups"; Megan

- ⁵⁵ European Council on Foreign Relations, "Mapping Armed Groups"; Megan Zimmerer, "Terror in West Africa: A Threat Assessment of the New Al Qaeda Affiliate in Mali," *Critical Studies on Terrorism* 12, no. 3 (July 3, 2019): 491–511, https://doi.org/10.1080/17539153.2019.1599531.
- ⁵⁶ Stalinsky and Sosnow, "Decade Of Jihadi Organizations' Use of Drones," Sergio Altuna Galan, Jamā'at Nuṣrat al-Islām Wa-l-Muslimīn: A Propaganda Analysis of al-Qaeda's Project for the Sahel (Madrid: Elcano Royal Institute, 2018), http://www.realinstitutoelcano.org/wps/portal/rielcano_en/ contenido? WCM_GLOBAL_

 $\label{eq:context} CONTEXT = /elcano/elcano_in/zonas_in/international + terrorism/ari70-2018-altunagalan-jnim-propaganda-analysis-al-qaeda-project-sahel.$

⁵⁷ Caleb Weiss, "Al Qaeda Group JNIM Releases High-Level Production Video," *FDD's Long War Journal*, March 21, 2018, https://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2018/03/al-qaeda-group-jnim-releases-high-level-production-video.php; Sergio Altuna Galan, "Jamā'at Nuṣrat al-Islām Wa-l-Muslimīn: A Propaganda Analysis of al-Qaeda's Project for the Sahel" (Madrid, Spain: The Elcano Royal Institute, 2018), http://www.realinstitutoelcano.org/wps/portal/rielcano_en/contenido?WCM_GL OBAL_CONTEXT=/elcano/elcano_in/zonas_in/international+terrorism/ari70-2018-altunagalan-jnim-propaganda-analysis-al-qaeda-project-sahel.
⁵⁸ Geoff D. Porter, "AQIM Pleads for Relevance in Algeria," *CTC Sentinel* 12, no. 3

- (March 21, 2019): 32–36.
 ⁵⁹ Scott Crino and Andy Dreby, "Drone Technology Proliferation in Small Wars," *Small Wars Journal*, 2019, https://smallwarsjournal.com/jrnl/art/drone-
- Small Wars Journal, 2019, https://smallwarsjournal.com/jrnl/art/dronetechnology-proliferation-small-wars; Garowe Online, "Al-Shabaab Claims Using Drone to Film Manda Airfield during Attack," Garowe Online, January 31, 2021,

https://www.garoweonline.com/en/news/somalia/al-shabaab-claims-using-drone-to-film-manda-airfield-during-attack.

- ⁶⁰ Djallil Lounnas, The Transmutation of Jihadi Organizations in the Sahel and the Regional Security Architecture, MENARA, 2018,
- https://www.iai.it/sites/default/files/menara_fn_10.pdf.
- ⁶¹ European Council on Foreign Relations, "Mapping Armed Groups."
- 62 European Council on Foreign Relations, "Mapping Armed Groups."
- ⁶³ Mina Al-Lami, "Africa's Sahel Becomes Latest al-Qaeda-IS Battleground," BBC News, May 11, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-52614579.
- 64 European Eye on Radicalization, "Jihadist Competition."
- ⁶⁵ Soufan Center, "IntelBrief: The Islamic State in West Africa."
- 66 Soufan Center, "IntelBrief: The Islamic State in West Africa."
- ⁶⁷ "Double Attack Hits Baledogle US Military Base and Italian Convoy in Somalia," CNN, September 30, 2019, https://edition.cnn.com/2019/09/30/africa/baledoglebase-italian-convoy-mogadishu-attacks-intl/index.html.
- ⁶⁸ Kevin Phelan, "Al Qaeda Affiliates Praise al Shabaab Attack on American Base in Somalia," *Critical Threats*, December 2, 2019, https://www.criticalthreats.org/briefs/ol_gaeda_global_tracker/ol_gaeda_affiliates

https://www.criticalthreats.org/briefs/al-qaeda-global-tracker/al-qaeda-affiliates-praise-al-shabaab-attack-on-american-base-in-somalia.

- ⁶⁹ Daisy Muibu and Benjamin P. Nickels, "Foreign Technology or Local Expertise? Al-Shabaab's IED Capability," *CTC Sentinel* 10, no. 10 (2017): 38.
- ⁷⁰ "Nigeria Leader Speaks after Army Base Attack"; "France Destroys Al-Qaeda Convoy in Niger"; Djallil Lounnas, "The Links between Jihadi Organizations and Illegal Trafficking in the Sahel," *Menara Working Papers*, no. 25 (2018), http://menara.iai.it/portfolio-items/the-links-between-jihadi-organizations-andillegal-trafficking-in-the-sahel/.
- ⁷¹ James Forest, ed., Teaching Terror: Strategic and Tactical Learning in the Terrorist World (Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield, 2006).
- 72 Jackson, "Technology Acquisition."
- ⁷³ Méryl Demuynck and Julie Coleman, "The Shifting Sands of the Sahel's Terrorism Landscape," *ICCT* (blog), March 12, 2020, https://icct.nl/publication/the-shiftingsands-of-the-sahels-terrorism-landscape/; "Mali: At Least 18 UN Peacekeepers, 2 Civilians Injured in Tessalit Mortar Attack," *The Defense Post* (blog), January 9, 2020, https://www.thedefensepost.com/2020/01/09/mali-tessalit-mortar-attackminusma-barkhane/; Porter, "AQIM Pleads for Relevance."
- ⁷⁴Geneva International Centre for Humanitarian Demining, "81mm, 82 Mm & 120 Mm Medium and Heavy Mortars," accessed June, 21, 2020, http://characterisationexplosiveweapons.org/studies/annex-c-81-82-120-mmmortars/.
- ⁷⁵ Robert Windrem, "U.S. Fears New Threat From ISIS Drones," NBC News, May 24, 2017, https://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/isis-terror/u-s-fears-new-threat-isis-drones-n764246; Colin P. Clarke, "Approaching a 'New Normal': What the Drone Attack in Venezuela Portends," The Rand Blog, August 13, 2018, https://www.rand.org/blog/2018/08/approaching-a-new-normal-what-the-drone-attack-in-venezuela.html; Emily Feng and Charles Clover, "Isis Use of Hobby Drones as Weapons Tests Chinese Makers," *The Financial Times*, December 11, 2017, https://www.ft.com/content/82a29f96-c9e7-11e7-ab18-7a9fb7d6163e.